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The Town of Nags Head Board of Commissioners met in the Board Room at the Nags Head Municipal Complex at 9:00 a.m. on Wednesday, August 1, 2001.  

COMRS PRESENT:
Mayor Robert Muller; Mayor Pro Tem George Farah III; 

Comr. Doug Remaley; Comr. Brant Murray; and Comr. Paula Flynn

COMRS ABSENT:
None

OTHERS PRESENT:
Town Manager Webb Fuller; Town Attorney Thomas White Jr.; Rhonda Sommer; Kim Kenny; Rebecca Huff; Roberta Thuman; Michelle Gray; Gary Ferguson; Bruce Bortz; Courtney Gallop; Charlie Cameron; Wayne Byrum; Christian Saunders; Murph Isaacs; Skip Lange; John Richeson; Jim Northrup; Constance Brothers; Chuck Thompson; Dave Holten; Kevin Lineberger; Donna Isaacs; Kaeli Spiers; Sarah Downing; Mike Kelly; Charles Evans; C. E. Forehand; Laird Sager; Jeff DeBlieu; David Masters; Al Hibbs; Mike Henry; Michelle Wagner; Matt Artz; and Town Clerk Carolyn Morris

The meeting was called to order by Mayor Muller at 9:00 a.m.  

A moment of silent meditation was observed followed by the Pledge of Allegiance.

Mayor Muller noted that all commissioners were present and he recognized former Nags Head Mayor, Charles Evans, in the audience.

CONSIDERATION OF PROCLAMATION DESIGNATING NATIONAL NIGHT OUT AGAINST CRIME 

Mayor Muller presented to Chief Cameron a proclamation designating National Night Out against crime as Tuesday, August 7, 2001.

The proclamation read in part as follows:

“Proclamation - National Night Out 2001

‘WHEREAS, the National Association of Town Watch is sponsoring a unique, nationwide crime, drug and violence prevention program on Tuesday, August 7, 2001 called “National Night Out”; AND

‘WHEREAS, the “18th Annual National Night Out” provides a unique opportunity for the Town of Nags Head to join forces with thousands of other communities across the country in promoting cooperative, police-community crime prevention efforts; AND

‘WHEREAS, the Nags Head Community Watch Association plays a vital role in assisting the Nags Head Police Department through joint crime, drug and violence prevention efforts in the Town of Nags Head and is supporting “National Night Out 2001” locally; AND

‘WHEREAS, it is essential that all citizens of the Town of Nags Head be aware of the importance of crime programs and the impact that their participation can have on reducing crime, drug and violence in the Town of Nags Head; AND

‘WHEREAS, police-community partnerships, neighborhood safety, awareness and cooperation are important themes of the “National Night Out” program.

‘THEREFORE, I do hereby call upon all citizens of the Town of Nags Head to join the Nags Head Community Watch Association and the National Association of Town Watch in supporting “18th Annual National Night Out” on August 7, 2001.

‘FURTHER, Let it be resolved that I, Robert W. Muller, do hereby proclaim Tuesday, August 7, 2001 as “National Night Out” in the Town of Nags Head, Dare County, North Carolina.”

PRESENTATION OF DONATION TO OUTER BANKS HISTORY CENTER ASSOCIATES

Comr. Murray commended the Outer Banks History Center for all they have done for the town.  He noted that the town’s 40th anniversary history committee, who include Town Attorney Tom White, businessman Mike Kelly, Outer Banks History Center representative Sarah Downing, former Mayor Carl Nunemaker, and Outer Banks Visitors Bureau director Carolyn McCormick, have been  gathering historical information.  He noted that the committee has taped interviews with Tom McKimmey, Charles Midgett; Tom White; and David Stick.

On behalf of the Board, Mayor Muller presented the Outer Banks History Center with a check in the amount of $1,000.  The check was received by the following representatives of the History Center:  Dr. Constance Brothers; Sarah Downing, and Kaeli Spears, who thanked the Board.

AUDIENCE RESPONSE – CHUCK THOMPSON

Chuck Thompson, Nags Head resident; commended all of the efforts of Carl Nunemaker, who Mr. Thompson reported has been ill, and said that the Festival of Thanksgiving 2000 would not have turned out as well as it did without Mr. Nunemaker.

AUDIENCE RESPONSE – CHUCK THOMPSON

Chuck Thompson, Nags Head resident; noted that the town’s original budget included a tax increase of 4% which was eventually reduced to no tax increase; he noted that funds were subsequently found for fireworks, a fire pumper, and artwork for town hall; artwork thus far has cost the taxpayer $57,000; he feels that artwork purchases need to stop as funds are needed for more important items such as a South Nags Head fire station or for converting the north fire station into a dormitory to support ocean rescue. 

AUDIENCE RESPONSE – MIKE KELLY

Mike Kelly, businessman and resident of Nags Head; said that this is a follow up to the comments he made concerning oceanfront hotels/motels at an earlier Board meeting; Pebble Beach and Ocean Veranda hotels are scheduled to be demolished later this year; he would like the Board to reassess the town’s position on oceanfront development and Highway 12 development; Nags Head has shown leadership in zoning over the years, i.e., the Village at Nags Head is the nicest development in the Nags Head/Kill Devil Hills areas; Nags Head has shown leadership in other areas such as:  procuring YMCA, elementary school, Nags Head Woods development, purchase of acreage extending Nags Head Woods, Outer Banks Hospital; he feels it is time for Nags Head to show leadership and work with property owners and set the pace for a balanced economic model by minimizing the rules and regulations for hotels/motels. 

In response to Comr. Remaley, Mr. Kelly explained his concern about oceanfront development is the loss of oceanfront hotels/motels for short-term stays.  He is concerned that Nags Head will be bypassed if northern areas develop for oceanfront short-term stays and Nags Head does not take action. 

INTRODUCTION OF NEW EMPLOYEES

Board members welcomed the following new employees to town employment:  Rebecca Huff, Accounting Technician, who began work with the town on July 23, 2001; and Christian Saunders, Police Officer, who began work with the town on July 10, 2001.

RECOGNITION OF EMPLOYEES WITH YEARS OF SERVICE

Mayor Muller commended Murph Isaacs for his work as town Animal Control Officer and, on behalf of the Board, thanked him for his years of service to the town.  Mr. Isaacs was presented with a  Certificate of Recognition for his 15 years of service to the town.

Mr. Isaacs thanked Board members, Town Manager Fuller, and Chief Cameron for their help during his recovery from a stroke last year.

CONSENT AGENDA

The Consent Agenda consisted of the following items:  

-
Consideration of Budget Adjustment #1 to FY 01/02 Budget

-
Consideration of Tax Adjustment Report

MOTION:  Comr. Remaley made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda as presented.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Farah which passed unanimously.

A copy of Budget Adjustment #1, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum “A”.

A copy of the Tax Adjustment Report, as approved, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum “B”.

PUBLIC HEARING TO CONSIDER CONDITIONAL USE APPLICATION AND VESTED RIGHT FOR SBA INC. MAJOR COMMUNICATIONS TOWER, 401 WEST EIGHTH STREET
Zoning Administrator Courtney Gallop summarized the Planning Board and Planning and Development staff memo dated July 19, 2001, which read in part as follows:

“PROJECT LOCATION:
401 West Eighth Street

‘ZONING:
C-3- Commercial Services District

‘LAND USE CLASSIFICATION:
Developed D-1

‘PROJECT DESCRIPTION:

‘SBA Communications has filed a site plan/conditional use/vested right application to construct an accessory major communications tower on the single-family lot at the above referenced address. 

‘The applicant, SBA Communications, is the contract leasee to the owner of the property, Pearl Johnson. Mrs. Johnson’s house-the only single-family dwelling in the C-3 district is a nonconforming use because single-family and duplex uses are not permitted in the C-3 district. Recall that on August 2, 2000 the Board of Commissioners adopted the first of three zoning text amendments to the section of the zoning ordinance which deals with communication towers. This amendment conditionally permitted major towers as accessory uses in the C-3 district.

‘The Johnson property is approximately 20,000 square feet in area.  It is located east of Lark Street at its intersection with West Eighth Street. The site abuts lands owned by the Coastal Ready-Mix concrete operation to the south and east. The property is comprised of three lots which shall be recombined into one lot prior to the issuance of a building permit for the tower.

‘The site plan application satisfies the development conditions applicable to major towers in the C-3 district as listed in Section 22-353 C.2. of the zoning ordinance. The Planning Board conditionally recommended the site plan August 15, 2000. The plan was not submitted for Board of Commissioners review however, because the applicant did not have the required written FCC verification of tower compliance as required by Section 22-353 subsections C.2.e. The FCC recently issued the attached registration and registration number. A letter from an attorney from the SBA compliance office is attached which explains the FCC registration in detail. The Town Attorney has reviewed the federal documents and agrees that the above referenced section of the zoning ordinance is satisfied. The required FAA verification of compliance report is attached, as is a copy of the required engineer’s certification report produced by Paul J. Ford and Company.

‘According to the Town land use classification map the subject site is classified as D-1 Developed.  Development of land within this designation is anticipated to occur at a generally existing level of intensity.  The proposed use of the site is consistent with its land use classification.

‘The proposed major tower will be unmanned therefore there is no required parking standard for this use. However, staff and the Town engineer requested that the applicant provide at least two paved, standard parking spaces to accommodate the maintenance vehicles which will visit the site occasionally.  The applicant is proposing to utilize the existing paved driveway for the two spaces. 

‘The applicant has submitted a stormwater management plan, which the Town engineer is reviewing. At this time, the drainage plan is not yet approved. For conditional use applications, stormwater management approval is not required until issuance of a building permit. If site plan alterations are required to accommodate the approved stormwater management plan, the Planning Board and Board of Commissioners must reevaluate the application.

‘The applicant has addressed applicable public safety, public works, health department, and fire department issues. The tower will not require water or septic service, refuse pick-up, or fire hydrant protection. The setbacks and lot coverage calculations shown comply with the requirements prescribed in the zoning ordinance for the C-3 district.

‘The only proposed ground-level lighting associated with the site plan would be minimal security lighting for the equipment building. Tower lighting would be in accordance with federal safety regulations. Staff finds that the proposed security lighting plan complies with Section 22.255 of the zoning ordinance. There are no buffer requirements applicable to this proposal.

‘Planning Board Recommendation:

At their regular meeting of August 15, 2000 the Planning Board voted 6 to 1 in favor of the SBA, Inc. major communications tower site plan/vested right/conditional use application.  The dissenting Planning Board member did not support the proposal based on their belief that the proposed tower will appear unsightly.

‘Staff Recommendation:

Because the site plan under consideration is a conditional use and vested right application, the Board of Commissioners shall make affirmative findings of the following:

1. The applicant has met the requirements of the Town of Nags Head Zoning Ordinance, Subdivision Ordinance and other applicable ordinances.

The proposed plan has satisfied all the requirements of the Nags Head Zoning Ordinance, Subdivision Ordinance and other applicable ordinances.

2. The use will not materially endanger the public health and safety if located where proposed and developed according to the plan as submitted.

It is staff’s opinion that this proposal will not pose a danger to public health and safety if developed in compliance with the proposed site plan.

3. The use as proposed will not overburden the fire fighting capabilities and the municipal water supply capacity of the Town as said facilities and capabilities would exist on the completion date of the conditional use for which the application is made.

Please refer to the attached letter from the fire department.

‘Staff recommends the approval of the SBA conditional use/vested right/site plan application with the following condition:

1. Prior to issuance of a building permit the property shall be recombined into one lot

2. Prior to occupancy of the tower or equipment building, the site shall pass a night light audit to confirm the compliance of the site lighting with the zoning ordinance.

3. Prior to issuance of a building permit the stormwater management plan shall be approved by the Town engineer.

4. Prior to issuance of a building permit the applicant shall submit an agreement to operate and maintain the stormwater management system.”

Notice of the public hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Tuesday, July 17, 2001, as required by law.

Mayor Muller announced the public hearing open at 9:40 a.m.

Chuck Thompson, Nags Head resident, was sworn in by the Town Clerk; he opposes the tower not being lit as it is close to airplane flight paths; he is concerned about it being 178 feet high; he lost a friend who flew into a tower that was not lit when it was being built many years ago; he strongly suggests that lights be installed on this tower. 

Mayor Muller confirmed with Mr. Thompson his safety concern also deals with the anticipated air traffic increase with the upcoming centennial celebrations; Mr. Thompson stated that he feels that lighting would add significant safety to the tower.

Charles Evans, attorney, questioned Mr. Thompson if any of the recent plane accidents were due to non-lighting of a tower; Mr. Thompson responded that the recent accidents were not at night.  Mr. Evans also pointed out that the FCC does not require lighting for a tower of this proposed height.

There being no one else present who wished to speak, Mayor Muller announced the public hearing closed at 9:45 a.m.

C. E Forehand, applicant, was sworn in by the Town Clerk; he said that he was here to answer questions; he stated that the proposed tower is not required to have lighting and would be in full compliance with all FAA regulations; he stated that structural diagrams will be submitted and will be in full compliance with FCC code.  Comr. Remaley questioned lighting for the tower; Mr. Forehand said that he had no objection to installation of the lighting but said that it was unusual for a town to ask for additional lighting.

Comr. Flynn expressed her concern about helicopter flights; Mr. Forehand noted that the Currituck tower, the site of a recent accident, was not in full compliance with regulations.

Mayor Muller noted that water towers are lit and are limited as to where they can be installed.

Mr. Forehand requested that the Board be specific about the type of lighting, if required.

Mayor Pro Tem Farah expressed his concern about the proximity of the hospital and the likelihood of medical flights.

MOTION:  Comr. Murray made a motion to make the following findings of fact: 

-
that the applicant has met the requirements of the Town of Nags Head Zoning Ordinance, Subdivision Ordinance and other applicable ordinances,

-
that the use will not materially endanger the public health and safety if located where proposed and developed according to the plan as submitted,

-
that the use as proposed will not overburden the fire fighting capabilities and the municipal water supply capacity of the Town as said facilities and capabilities would exist on the completion date of the conditional use for which the application is made, and

-
that a safety risk exists with medical flight helicopter requirements and the anticipated increased air traffic for the upcoming centennial celebration.

and to approve the SBA conditional use/vested right site plan application with the following conditions:

-
Prior to issuance of a building permit the property shall be recombined into one lot,

-
Prior to occupancy of the tower or equipment building, the site shall pass a night light audit to confirm the compliance of the site lighting with the zoning ordinance,

-
Prior to issuance of a building permit the stormwater management plan shall be approved by the Town engineer,

-
Prior to issuance of a building permit the applicant shall submit an agreement to operate and maintain the stormwater management system, and

-
Prior to issuance of a building permit, the tower shall be provided with a solid red light at the top of the tower to shine at night.

The motion was seconded by Comr. Flynn.

Mayor Pro Tem Farah thanked Mr. Thompson for his comments and thanked the tower developers as communication is now a matter of necessity and not just convenience.

CONTINUATION OF MOTION:  The motion passed unanimously.

PUBLIC HEARING TO CONSIDER PROPOSED AMENDMENTS TO SECTION 22-118 BUILDING EXTERIOR WALL FINISH OF THE NAGS HEAD CODE OF ORDINANCES TO REGULATE GLASS FAÇADES
Planner Bruce Bortz summarized the Planning Board and Planning and Development staff memo dated July 20, 2001, which read in part as follows:

“At the request of the Town Manager, please find attached an amendment to the zoning ordinance which would limit the amount of glass in the front façade of all buildings other than single family and duplex. When the Croatan Center was developed and on several occasions after that there have been concerns that there is too much glass surface area exposed on buildings. Concerns are centered on two primary issues: (1) hurricane and storm vulnerability and (2) aesthetics.

‘While glass needs to meet certain building code requirements for impact resistance, it is not shatterproof. The larger the surface area of a pane of glass, the greater the stress placed upon it and the more likely it is to break. Once a window has broken, the “envelope” of the building is no longer intact and storm damage would rapidly occur. 

‘Aesthetically there are several concerns; one is too much glass such as in floor to ceiling glass panels, another is too small a window such as the transom window at the former CVS store in Satterfield Landing.

‘A casual observation throughout the Town indicates that adoption of this ordinance would create numerous nonconformities. Some nonconformities include the Outer Banks Mall, The Croatan Center and Wings. The new Food Lion would probably meet the requirements of the proposed ordinance. 

‘Staff recommendation:

Staff supports the proposed amendment because it would address the excessive use of glass as a building exterior. In staff’s opinion, the overuse of glass tends to detract from the traditional Nags Head-style architecture the Town is trying to encourage for commercial buildings. Also, wall areas with extensive glass surfaces may increase the hurricane vulnerability of many types of buildings.

‘Planning Board Recommendation:

At their regular meeting of June 19, 2001 the Planning Board members voted 5 to 1 to recommend adoption of the amendment with the following modifications:

1. Remove the proposed minimum 10 percent glass requirement 

2. Specify that the wall surface area that is used to calculate the glass percentage will be defined as the heated, interior wall surface area of a building.

‘The split vote was attributable to one Planning Board member’s following concerns:

· too many nonconformities would be created if the amendment were adopted and 

· the proposed amendment is not comprehensive enough to address the Town’s concerns with building aesthetics.

‘The Planning Board’s recommended draft has been reviewed by the Town Attorney. The proposed draft amendment which has been amended to reflect the Planning Board’s recommendation follows for consideration.”

Notice of the public hearing was published in the Coastland Times and the Outer Banks Sentinel on Thursday, July 19, 2001, and on Thursday, July 26, 2001, as required by law.

Mayor Muller announced the public hearing open at 10:05 a.m.

There being no one present who wished to speak, Mayor Muller announced the public hearing closed at 10:05 a.m.

Comr. Flynn stated that she does not believe the ordinance as written will justify what staff wants the ordinance to do; she feels that the big panels of glass will be allowed yet these panels may be affected by hurricane-force winds.  

Town Manager Fuller explained that the ordinance was one incremental step towards what staff is trying to promote which could be addressed immediately.  

Mayor Muller said that he would rather look at the entire package, to include looking at glass facades, rather than risk not getting the entire package correct when looked at incrementally.

Comr. Flynn noted that those structures that will become commercial non-conforming structures actually are closer to resembling the traditional Nags Head architecture.

Mayor Pro Tem Farah stated that he did not like the creation of more town nonconformities; he stated further that he did not feel this is an issue that needs addressing.

Comr. Remaley agreed with Mayor Pro Tem Farah and said that he did not like to create more nonconformities within the town.

No action was taken by the Board on this item.

PUBLIC HEARING TO CONSIDER PROPOSED AMENDMENTS TO SECTION 22-832 COMMERCIAL 2 DISTRICT (THE VILLAGE AT NAGS HEAD) AND SECTION 22-834 HOTEL DISTRICT (THE VILLAGE AT NAGS HEAD) PERTAINING TO HEIGHT OF SIGNS

Planning Director Gary Ferguson summarized the Planning Board and Planning and Development staff memo dated July 20, 2001, which read in part as follows:

“The Town Manager requested that staff prepare an amendment to The Village at Nags Head SPD-C Zoning Ordinance. The request is to reduce the maximum height of individual freestanding signs for businesses in the Commercial-2 and Hotel Districts in the Village at Nags Head. Currently, the zoning ordinance permits freestanding signs in both districts to stand a maximum height of ten (10) feet above street grade.  The attached ordinance proposes to reduce that height to six (6) feet.

‘Today’s zoning ordinance affords businesses in either district the opportunity to erect a freestanding sign based on the accumulation of development points associated with desirable building and site design, landscaped space, and architecture. The size of the freestanding sign is dependent on the cumulative total of development points. In comparison, the original maximum height established for main district signs (the Outer Banks Mall sign for example) is sixteen (16) feet. The maximum height of freestanding commercial signs outside of the Village is currently twenty (20) feet. 

‘Planning Board Recommendation:

At their regular meeting of June 19, 2001 the Planning Board members voted unanimously not to recommend the proposed text amendment. The Planning Board members found no compelling justification for supporting a reduction of the height of freestanding signs in the Commerical-2 and Hotel districts from ten (10) feet to six (6) feet. The Planning Board members did see value however, in a future reduction of the maximum freestanding sign height outside the Village to a height less than twenty (20) feet.

‘Staff Recommendation:

Staff recommends that the proposed amendment be adopted. It should be noted however that this amendment if adopted would make the Outerbanx Steakhouse sign and the Centura Bank sign nonconforming. Also, business owners that have invested in their architecture and site design in order to participate in the incentive sign program may feel entitled to a sign taller than six feet. Staff also recommends that the Planning Board consider reducing the maximum height of commercial freestanding signs throughout the Town. The amendment which is under review by the Town attorney, follows.”

Notice of the public hearing was published in the Coastland Times and the Outer Banks Sentinel on Thursday, July 19, 2001, and on Thursday, July 26, 2001, as required by law.

Mayor Muller announced the public hearing open at 10:15 a.m.

There being no one present who wished to speak, Mayor Muller announced the public hearing closed at 10:15 a.m.

MOTION:  Comr. Murray made a motion to adopt the ordinance concerning the Village sign height as presented.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Muller which failed 2 - 3 with Mayor Pro Tem Farah, Comr. Remaley, and Comr. Flynn casting the NO votes. 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

MOTION:  Comr. Flynn made a motion to approve the July 11, 2001, Regular Session minutes as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Murray which passed unanimously.

DISCUSSION OF VFD CONTRACT – FROM JUNE 6, 2001, BOARD MEETING

The Town Clerk’s memo dated July 25, 2001, read in part as follows:

“Mayor Muller will discuss the Volunteer Fire Department (VFD) contract with Board members at the August 1, 2001, Board of Commissioners meeting.  This discussion is a continuation from the June 6, 2001, Board meeting.”

Mayor Muller briefly summarized his discussion with VFD President, Frank Roepcke.  Mayor Muller stated that the volunteers feel that EMS functions are not town functions and they are interested in rewarding fire service rather than EMS services so they eliminated the incentives for the EMS levels.  

Comr. Flynn commended President Frank Roepcke for his service but stated that most calls are  EMS-related calls and the fire department is responding as such.  She feels that these EMS calls should not go unrecognized.

Comr. Flynn stated further that she feels this new revision is a result of one person not the entire Department.  

Mayor Muller said that fundamentally this is the volunteers’ program and the town should honor their program.  He noted that this contract was forwarded from the volunteers; Comr. Murray agreed with Mayor Muller.

Comr. Remaley agreed with Mayor Muller’s comments but stated that he does not understand why the volunteers would prefer this wording.  He is concerned about procuring and retaining volunteer members.

MOTION:  Comr. Murray made a motion to approve the Volunteer Fire Department contract as presented.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Farah. 

Mayor Pro Tem Farah noted that he did not wholeheartedly approve of the elimination of EMS; he feels that the volunteers should reconsider.

Mayor Muller said that he is interested in anything to enhance membership of volunteers.

CONTINUATION OF MOTION:  The motion passed unanimously.

A copy of the VFD contract, as approved, is on file in the Town Clerk’s Office.

CONSIDERATION OF APPEAL BY MR. RON HALYSHYN OF COROLLA CAB OF DENIAL FROM THE DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC SAFETY FOR A PERMIT TO OPERATE A TAXICAB IN THE TOWN

Chief Cameron summarized his memo dated July 24, 2001, which read in part as follows:

“On Thursday, July 19, 2001 Mr. Ronald Halyshyn applied for Town of Nags Head Taxicab Drivers Permit. As required in Chapter 19: Taxicabs, Section 28 of the Code of Ordinances of the Town of Nags Head an appropriate investigation was conducted by the Police Division of the Department of Public Safety. 

‘As a result of that investigation it was determined that Mr. Ronald Halyshyn did not meet the qualifications of Chapter 160A-304 (1) Regulation of Taxis of the General Statutes of the State of North Carolina (attachment #1) or Chapter 19 Section 61 (attachment  #2) of the Code of Ordinances of the Town of Nags Head for him to be issued a Taxicab Drivers Permit.

‘Mr. Halyshyn was advised, on July 19, 2001, that his application for a Taxi Cab Drivers Permit had been denied by the Director of Public Safety. Mr. Halyshyn was also advised, at that time, of the reasons for the denial. Mr. Halyshyn has notified the Police Division and the Town Clerk’s Office of his appeal of his denial of a Taxicab Drivers Permit. 

‘It is the recommendation of the Director of Public Safety that the Board of Commissioners uphold the denial of the issuance of a Town of Nags Head Taxicab Drivers Permit for Mr. Ronald Halyshyn.”

Ron Halyshyn, applicant, spoke to the Board and described the nature of his offense in Washington, D.C. which occurred when he was 18 years old; he was charged with assault on a person who followed him from a bar; he has worked for numerous companies over the years; he read from a copy of the application for State employment which indicates that past felonies may have no impact on hiring; he was hired as a computer programmer in Dare County; he does not feel his license was pulled because of his felony, he feels it was pulled because of the owner of Bayside Cab, who he feels is trying to put him out of business; Mr. Halyshyn feels he has been targeted as he has been pulled over several times by Nags Head Police; his drivers have also been pulled over several times; he has been approved by the Town of Kill Devil Hills to operate a taxi-cab.

Chief Cameron noted that in present and previous ordinances, a felony conviction has required the Police Chief to revoke a taxicab driver’s permit; no discretion can be made by staff in this situation.

Comr. Flynn said that she does not see where any discussion is needed as the ordinance is very clear; she agreed with Chief Cameron’s statements. 

MOTION:  Comr. Remaley made a motion to uphold the decision of the Public Safety Director to revoke the taxicab driver permit for Ron Halyshyn.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Flynn which passed unanimously.

Comr. Remaley noted that Mr. Halyshyn should be able to expunge his felony conviction record; Mr. Halyshyn responded that this would prove too expensive.

REPORT ON TRAFFIC ANALYSIS OF CONDITIONS ON VILLA DUNES DRIVE, DANUBE STREET, AND SOUNDSIDE ROAD 

Public Safety Director Charles Cameron summarized his memo dated July 25, 2001, which read in part as follows:

“The Board of Commissioners is aware that the Police Division in the Department of Public Safety has been doing an analysis and selective traffic enforcement on Villa Dunes Drive, Soundside Road and Danube Street.  This analysis and traffic selective enforcement is being conducted as a result of resident complaints, police officer observations and directives issued by the Director of Public Safety and the Board of Commissioners.

‘It has been determined that speeding violations are a problem on each of these three streets. The length of each of these three streets without the need or benefit of stop signs contributes to the speeding problem. During our enforcement activities it has  been determined that the majority of the excessive speed violators in these three neighborhoods are in fact permanent residents.

‘Some of our permanent residents in these three neighborhoods have requested that the Town consider the installation of  “speed bumps” as a way of slowing down speeding vehicles. I do not professionally support the installation of traditional “speed bumps” on public streets and roadways. It is my determination that traditional “speed bumps”, although they are successful in slowing motor vehicles down, present a hazard and risk to pedestrians, motorcyclists, bicyclists and skaters and skateboarders. In addition it is my observation that traditional “speed bumps” create some liability exposure to the Town for any injuries or vehicle damage that might occur as a result of the installation of “speed bumps”.

‘The Department of Public Safety has also been exploring the possible use in the Town of “speed calming traffic plateaus”. “Speed calming traffic plateaus” are composed of asphalt and consist of two gradually increasing ramps on either side of  a flat but elevated plateau.  “Speed calming traffic plateaus” are usually marked with signage on the approaches on both sides of the plateau. The ramps and plateau are painted with reflective orange colored “caution” paint to warn approaching vehicle operators of the presence of the speed calming traffic plateau. 

‘An example of a “speed calming traffic plateau” can be found in the shared drive aisle adjacent to the Outer Banks Steakhouse across from the Outer Banks Mall.

‘I offer to the Board of Commissioners for your consideration the following options to address the continuing problems with speeding motor vehicles on Villa Dunes Drive.

Soundside Road and Danube Street:

1. Continuation of our police patrols and selective enforcement mobile and stationary traffic radar enforcement details. Enforcement usually consists of a verbal or written warning for the first offense with second and subsequent offenses resulting in the issuance of State Traffic Citation(s).

2. Distribution of fliers in these three neighborhoods requesting voluntary speed limit compliance by our permanent residents.

3. Continued deployment of the Police Division’s Radar Display Trailer in these three neighborhoods as well as other neighborhoods and roadways throughout the Town.

‘I leave it to the Board of Commissioners discretion to decide if the Town should deploy “speed calming plateaus” at selective locations in the Town. Town Staff will of course answer any questions that the Board of Commissioners might have.”

Comr. Murray agreed with Chief Cameron and said that he is not a proponent of speed bumps either.  He felt that the town should send letters to property owners.

It was Board consensus to pursue the following items as listed in Chief Cameron’s memo to include sending letters to the property owners reporting this information:

-
Continuation of police patrols and selective enforcement with mobile and stationary traffic radar enforcement details.  Enforcement usually consists of a verbal or written warning for the first offense with second and subsequent offenses resulting in the issuance of State Traffic Citation(s),

-
Distribution of fliers in these three neighborhoods requesting voluntary speed limit compliance by permanent residents, and

-
Continued deployment of the Police Division’s Radar Display Trailer in these three neighborhoods as well as other neighborhoods and roadways throughout the Town.

CONSIDERATION OF CABLE FRANCHISE AGREEMENT – SECOND READING 

Town Clerk Carolyn Morris distributed the letter from Sam Scialabba of Charter Communications (undated – faxed on July 27, 2001) concerning new wording for “most favorable rate” in the cable franchise agreement.  The faxed letter from Charter read in part as follows:

“I am writing in response to your questions regarding the “Most Favored Rate” language in the Network Services section of the draft franchise renewal agreement currently before the Board.  As we had previously discussed with Jim Northrup, Charter interprets this language to include only rates charged to other local government entities within the system.

‘Since the Board has not finalized the Franchise, I would suggest the Board amend the draft to make this interpretation clear by deleting the following sentence “Monthly service fees will be negotiated within a separate agree4ment and will be at most favored rates” and substituting the following language:  “Monthly service fees will be negotiated within a separate agreement and will be at discounted rates below normal business rates, and similar to those provided to other government entities within the system.”  I believe clarifying this language will resolve both parties’ confusion and will provide a clear understanding of the relationship going forward.

‘I would like to be present at the next Board meeting to discuss this change, but due to some prior commitments, I will be out of town during the next meeting date.  If you and the Board would feel more comfortable tabling this issue until I can be present to discuss and answer any questions or concerns that would be fine.

‘I will be out of town until August 9th, but I will be checking my voice and emails while I am out.

‘Thank you for your consideration and for contacting us before this issue became a problem.  Please feel free to contact me if you have any questions.”

The Town Clerk’s memo dated July 26, 2001, read in part as follows:

“Attached please find a copy of the cable franchise ordinance and cable franchise agreement for review and discussion at the August 1, 2001, Board of Commissioners meeting.  

‘The first reading of the cable franchise ordinance and agreement took place at the Board’s June 6, 2001, meeting.  At that time, the Board unanimously adopted the ordinance approving the agreement with the following amendments to the ordinance:

-
Add the ordinance execution information (mayor/town clerk signature) 

-
Replace “…franchise is granted to Charter as follows:” with 

“…franchise is granted to Falcon Video Communications dba Charter Communications, 

the terms of which are set out in the franchise agreement as follows:”

‘The town’s representative on the Cable Franchise Committee, David Masters, is scheduled to be present.”

Mayor Muller explained that the Board may adopt the franchise agreement and move forward with agreement negotiations of the wording or withhold the agreement from the second reading.

David Masters, town cable franchise representative, briefly summarized the process for the adoption of the cable franchise ordinance/agreement; he explained that paragraph 4.1 of the agreement is the affected paragraph concerning “most favored rate”; the town wanted wording that Charter would provide fiber optic between town hall buildings at a good rate; the agreement/ordinance was adopted on June 6, 2001, by the Board with one formatting change to the ordinance; after that time the “most favorable rate” modification in agreement was discussed and he learned that the agreement may be held up until this issue was resolved; he stated that he worked for a year on this project and he is unclear as to why negotiations were taking place and he was not included; resolution of this issue may have been easier between him and the consultant; he reiterated his concern that he and the consultant had not been contacted by the town during these negotiations. 

Mr. Masters stated that his recommendation to the Board is to not accept the re-wording as suggested by Charter as he feels it is too vague; he is not sure what “in the system” or “other government entities” refers.  He stated that he is concerned about the town’s attempt to negotiate with Charter prior to the agreement adoption which he feels was premature.  He suggested that the town adopt the agreement as written and put a committee together to talk with Charter and negotiate the wording after that time. 

Mayor Muller stated that he is comfortable with a second reading today and negotiating the verbiage afterwards.

Town Attorney Tom White stated that Charter’s proposed wording has not been negotiated; he is concerned about their interpretation of “within the system”.  In response to Comr. Murray’s question, Mr. White stated that he recommends that the town may have more leverage to resolve the issue first, before the second reading and adoption.  He stated further that if the town does adopt the agreement, then it should respond to Charter’s letter with a letter of disagreement over the interpretation of the wording.

MOTION:    Comr. Murray made a motion to adopt the cable franchise ordinance/agreement as presented on this second reading.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Flynn which passed unanimously.

Mr. Masters spoke further and stated that the response letter to Charter should be signed by the Mayor; he suggested that the town use its newsletters to inform residents of the procedure allowing them to contact the town if they are not receiving an adequate response from Charter; the town will have the ability to monitor the Government Access Channel via the Administrative Assistant’s office; he suggested utilization of the Channel for public hearing notices, vacancy announcements, public service announcements, emergency operation instructions, etc.; he also suggested that Charter be open during evening hours.   

Mr. Masters requested a signed copy of the franchise ordinance/agreement, quarterly reports that Charter is to file with the town, a listing of Charter’s working hours, and an annual summary of complaints filed with the town.   Mr. Masters informed the Board that he has enjoyed working on the cable franchise project.  

Mayor Pro Tem Farah noted that the Government Access Channel met yesterday.  He requested that Michelle Gray forward copies of the Channel’s SOP, the Channel’s agreement, and the last two (2) meeting minutes of the Channel Committee to Mr. Masters. 

Mayor Muller, on behalf of the Board, presented Mr. Masters with a Certificate of Appreciation.  Board members thanked Mr. Masters for all his work on the project.

The cable franchise ordinance/agreement, as adopted, is on file in the Town Clerk’s office.

CONSIDERATION OF EXTENSION OF SITE PLAN FOR NORTHBANK PROPERTIES, 103 WOODHILL DRIVE 
Planner Bruce Bortz summarized the Planning and Development staff memo dated July 24, 2001, which read in part as follows:

“Laird Sager developer/owner is requesting a site plan extension for the North Banks Properties site plan in accordance with Section 22-453 (e) of the zoning ordinance. On August 2, 2000 the Board of Commissioners approved the site plan for North Banks Properties for a one-story wood frame office building at 103 Woodhill Drive. On January 26, 2001 upon request from Mr. Sager, the Planning and Development Director granted an administrative extension of the site plan to expire on August 2, 2001.

‘Staff is not aware of any zoning changes that would affect this project.

‘Please find attached the request from Mr. Sager.”

MOTION:  Comr. Remaley made a motion to approve the site plan extension for Northbank properties for 90 days from August 2, 2001.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Farah which passed unanimously. 

REVIEW OF SITE PLAN FOR THE NATURE CONSERVANCY WILDLIFE AND ECOLOGICAL PRESERVE, 425 HEALTH CENTER ROAD (THE FORMER OUTER BANKS MEDICAL CENTER)
Zoning Administrator Courtney Gallop summarized the Planning Board and Planning and Development staff memo dated July 19, 2001, which read in part as follows:

“The Nature Conservancy has filed the attached site plan to convert the former Outer Banks Medical Clinic to a wildlife and ecological preserve.  The site is located at 425 West Health Center Drive adjacent to the Britthaven nursing facility and west of the Vista Colony West subdivision. The 2.84-acre property is owned by the Town of Nags Head and will be leased by the Nature Conservancy to operate the proposed ecological preserve. It is zoned SED-80. Wildlife and ecological preserves are a permitted use in the SED-80 zoning district. 

‘The proposed use is consistent with the land use classification D-1 developed.  Within this land use classification redevelopment is anticipated at the existing level of intensity.

‘Several aspects of the subject property are currently non-conforming. The principal building encroaches into the 130 foot ridgeline forest setback because it was constructed prior to the establishment of the SED-80 zoning district. The plan calls for the construction of a porch and three parking spaces within the ridge line forest setback lot. The Board of Adjustment granted a variance for these proposed encroachments on July 12, 2001.

‘The subject lot also exceeds the maximum coverage limit of 15 percent of the lot.  The current lot coverage on the site is 28.33 percent. If the applicant’s proposal is approved, lot coverage will be reduced slightly to 28.22 percent. Also the existing parking lot will be improved with new wheel stops, curbing and pavement markings in accordance with Section 22.251 of the zoning ordinance. 

The Town Engineer has approved site ingress and egress, loading, and stormwater management. Public Works, Fire Department, Public Safety, and Dare County Health Department issues have been addressed. Building setbacks, buffering, handicap access and parking requirements have been satisfied. A light audit will be required prior to occupancy to confirm compliance with Section 22.255 of the zoning ordinance. 

‘The Town of Nags Head will be maintaining 311 square feet of space in the building to operate an emergency response operations office in the event of a severe emergency. The helicopter landing pad will remain on the site and continue to be used.

‘Planning Board recommendation:

At their regular meeting of July 17, 2001 the Planning Board members voted 4 to 0 to recommend approval of the Nature Conservancy’s site plan application with staff’s recommended conditions below.

‘Staff recommendation:

Staff recommends the proposed site plan application with the following conditions:

1. Prior to occupancy the site shall pass a night light audit to confirm compliance with the lighting ordinance.

2. Prior to issuance of a building permit the applicant shall complete an operation and maintenance agreement to address the future functioning of the stormwater management system.”

MOTION:  Mayor Pro Tem Farah made a motion to approve the site plan with the following conditions as recommended by staff:

-
Prior to occupancy the site shall pass a night light audit to confirm compliance with the lighting ordinance, and

-
Prior to issuance of a building permit the applicant shall complete an operation and maintenance agreement to address the future functioning of the stormwater management system.

The motion was seconded by Comr. Murray which passed unanimously.

DISCUSSION OF CRS FLOODPLAIN MANAGEMENT PLAN - PLANNING COMMITTEE AND INPUT ON FLOOD PROBLEMS AND POSSIBLE SOLUTIONS

Planner Bruce Bortz summarized the Planning and Development staff memo dated July 17, 2001, which read in part as follows:

“As part of our commitment to the CRS program the Town is required to develop and adopt a Floodplain Management Plan. We currently have a plan in effect but that plan needs to be revised. The development of a Floodplain Management Plan involves a planning process following guidelines established by CRS. As with most CRS activities, points are awarded for various activities that are either part of the Plan or are involved in development of the Plan. At a minimum the Plan will require two public meetings to seek the public’s input on flood related issues. However, more points are awarded if the Town establishes a “Planning Committee” to assist in developing flood issues and concerns.

‘As with all CRS activities staff has to weigh the time and resources needed to achieve certain activities as well as the resultant points. In the development of the Plan there are some activities that we will not be able to achieve, i.e., send questionnaires to 90 percent of the Town’s residents asking for information on their flood issues. This questionnaire component is awarded four CRS “points” out of the maximum 235 points, which can be obtained for development of this Plan. To send a questionnaire to 3000+ residents would be cost prohibitive. One activity that CRS stresses heavily is public participation. The minimum participation would be two meetings (Planning Board August 21st  and Board of Commissioners Plan adoption on October 3rd, 2001). However, staff would like to establish a Planning Committee which would meet five to six times to provide input in developing the Plan. The establishment of a Planning Committee can result in awarding 26 points out of a possible 48 points for public participation. The recommended participants in the Planning Committee would include:

‘Building Inspector

Land Use Planner

Emergency Management Planner (Public Safety)

Environmental Protection/Public Health (Septic Heath Coordinator)

Engineering (Town Engineer)

Public Works

Public Information

‘Two extra points are awarded if the Governing Board establishes the Planning Committee. Staff is requesting that Board establish a Planning Committee with the above members.

‘Staff would also like additional input from the Commissioners or public on flood problems and possible solutions. In the update of the Land and Water Use Plan extensive discussions occurred regarding these issues and staff has included Chapter 9, Hurricane and Storm Hazard Mitigation and Reconstruction from that Plan.”

‘Reappoint committee and re-affirm policies listed in the Land Use Plan and any input on flood management would be appreciated.”

MOTION:  Comr. Murray made a motion to establish and appoint the Planning Committee.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Farah which passed unanimously.

It was Board consensus to reaffirm the policies as contained in the town’s Land Use Plan.  

The Board instructed the Planning Committee to investigate freeboarding as it relates to flood management.

DISCUSSION OF VISITOR’S BUREAU SHORT TERM RESTRICTED FUND GRANT PROGRAM
Planner Bruce Bortz summarized the Planning and Development staff memo dated July 19, 2001, which read in part as follows:

“The Outer Banks Visitors Bureau has advised the Town that they will soon be accepting grant applications for the 2002-03 short-term restricted funds grant program. The application deadline is September 30, 2001. Last year the Town requested $200,000 and was awarded a $100,000 grant from the Tourist Bureau (now Outer Banks Visitors Bureau) for the multi-use pedestrian path alongside NC 12 from Loggerhead to Bainbridge Street. The Town also requested and received $28,875 for improvements to the Harvey estuarine access site.

‘Some possible projects for the Outer Banks Visitors Bureau Short-Term Restricted Fund Grant Program for 2002-2003 include:

1. Completion of the multi-use pedestrian path from Bainbridge to the Town’s northern municipal limits at Eight Street.

2. Development of a multi-use pedestrian path along “Well Field Road.” This area is informally named because at one time potable water supply wells were placed adjacent to the sand road. This sand trail runs from Health Center Drive, along the western property lines of the Vista Colony, Nags Head Acres, Oak Knoll Estates and Nags Head Pond subdivisions and ultimately to the Town’s Public Works site. This path would also be able to connect with the recently acquired recreation track behind Kelly’s Restaurant. This improvement is identified in the “Ten Year” plan in the Nags Head Pedestrian Transportation System (Plan) adopted by the Board of Commissioners on November 6, 1996.

3. Installation of a “multi-use pedestrian path along Hollowell Street between the multi-use path along NC 12, and Jockey’s Ridge State Park.

4. Development of multi-use path amenities such as rest areas, benches or a restroom facility along the multi-use pedestrian path. There are several “vacant street ends” which may possibly accommodate a restroom facility. The most central location would be Grouse Street which does not appear to be an access site funded by either CAMA or Land Water Conservation Fund. The restroom would also assist beach patrons and in all likelihood there would be no room left for parking after installation of the drainfield.

5. Begin to develop the Town recreational site. The Delayed Development Plan required by the North Carolina Parks and Recreation Authority who is partially funding the project indicates that there be a jogging trail, skateboard facility and a multi-purpose building on the site.

6. Consider expansion of facilities at Jockey’s Ridge State Park which may include enlargement of the parking lot, construction of a pier into Roanoke Sound or construction of a “platform” or floating dock for canoeists, kayakers which can also serve as a staging area for fireworks.

7. Consider the development of new or the expansion of existing ocean beach access facilities to provide additional parking areas. Possible areas for consideration include Curlew Street and Grouse Street. Curlew is undeveloped and provides a vehicular access to Curlew trailer park and Grouse is partially developed with pavement that provides vehicular access to the Blue Heron Motel. An additional alternative would be to purchase land on the west side of Virginia Dare Trail.

‘If directed, staff will develop preliminary cost estimates for any of the above projects or any other project the Board chooses and provide the Board with these cost estimates at the September 5th meeting. These are 50-50 grants.”

The Board directed staff to bring back plans on a beach access improvement program and a Hollowell Street multi-use path extension of the town’s existing multi-use path to include Hollowell Street parking.  

REPORT FROM ARTWORK SELECTION COMMITTEE MEETING
The report from the Artwork Selection Committee meeting of July 2, 2001, was presented to the Board and read in part as follows:

“CONSIDERATION OF NANCY TUTTLE MAY ARTWORK

The Committee unanimously passed a motion to purchase the Blue Danube artwork by Nancy Tuttle May for the price of $1,400.  The motion was seconded by Mary-Ellen Riddle which passed unanimously.

‘It was Committee consensus to approve replacement of the glass with non-glare glass by Greenleaf Gallery at a cost not to exceed $100.

‘UPDATE ON OUTDOOR ARTWORK – MOTHER NESTER

Majid Elbers reported on the status of the Mother Nester outdoor artwork which has not adequately withstood the weather.  She stated that Lou Browning, who sold the artwork by Mark Blumenstein to the town, picked up the artwork and plans on restoring it to its original coating at no cost to the town.  The Committee will determine an indoor location.”

CONSIDERATION OF AMENDMENT TO TRAFFIC CONTROL MAP TO ESTABLISH “NO PARKING FROM 12:01 A.M. TO 6:00 A.M.” AT THE EPSTEIN STREET BEACH ACCESS SATELLITE PARKING LOT

Public Safety Director Charlie Cameron summarized his memo dated July 24, 2001, which read in part as follows:

“The Town of Nags Head recently completed and opened to the public the Epstein Street Beach Access satellite parking lot on the west side of S. Virginia Dare Trail.  This beach access satellite parking lot is in close proximity to the Dolphin Run community.

‘I am requesting and recommending to the Board of Commissioners for your consideration that a “No Parking – from 12:01 A.M. to 6:00 A.M. Zone” be established, by ordinance, at the Epstein Street Beach Access Satellite Parking Lot.

‘Adopting this proposed ordinance should help to ensure the tranquility of the surrounding community during the traditional and reasonable sleeping hours.

‘The main Epstein Street Beach Access on the east side of S. Virginia Dare Trail presently has a “No Parking – from 12:01 A.M. to 6:00 A.M. Zone”. 

MOTION:  Comr. Remaley made a motion to adopt the ordinance amending the Traffic Control Map at the Epstein Street Beach Access as presented.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Farah which passed unanimously.

A copy of the ordinance amending the Traffic Control Map at the Epstein Street Beach Access, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum “C”.

CONSIDERATION OF AMENDMENT TO TRAFFIC CONTROL MAP TO ESTABLISH “NO PARKING – TOW-A-WAY” ZONES AT THE BITTERN AND BLADEN STREET BEACH ACCESSES

Public Safety Director Charlie Cameron summarized his memo dated July 24, 2001, which read in part as follows:

“As you are all well aware, the utilization of public beaches accesses has increased significantly in Nags Head in the last several years. The Department of Public Safety has witnessed a growing number of improperly parked vehicles on the north side of the Bladen and Bittern Street Beach Accesses.  This situation has now developed to the point that these improperly parked vehicles are creating a public safety and traffic accident causal conditions. 

‘When vehicles are improperly parked on the north side of the Bladen and Bittern Street Beach Accesses it is impossible for the properly parked vehicles to exit their parking spaces on the south side of these two beach accesses. Presently there are some “No Parking” Signs posted on the north side of these two beach accesses but these signs are advisory in nature and can not be enforced without Ordinance authorization. 

‘I am therefore requesting and recommending to the Board of Commissioners for your consideration that the Town’s Traffic Control Map be amended, by ordinance, creating “No Parking Tow-A-Way Zones” on the north side of both the Bladen and Bittern Street Beach Accesses.”

MOTION:   Mayor Pro Tem Farah made a motion to adopt the ordinance amending the Traffic Control map at the Bittern/Bladen Street Beach Accesses as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Murray which passed unanimously. 

A copy of the ordinance amending the Traffic Control Map at the Bittern/Bladen Street Beach Accesses, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum “D”.

TOWN ATTORNEY TOM WHITE - BRITTHAVEN

Town Attorney Tom White reported that he has not received any notice from Britthaven concerning their property request (from a previous Board meeting). 

TOWN MANAGER FULLER – UPDATE ON BEACH NOURISHMENT
Town Manager Fuller provided an update on beach nourishment; he reviewed a paper entitled “Dare County Beaches (Bodie Island Portion)” which read in part as follows:

“-
Protection of 14.2 miles of beaches in Dare County in the towns of Nags Head, Kill Devil Hills, and Kitty Hawk by means of a sand dune and berm and periodic beach nourishment.

‘-
Authorized in Water Resources Development Act of 2000

‘-
Favorable report by Chief, Army Corps of Engineers - December 2000

‘-
Fiscal 2002 appropriations (Energy and Water ) (H.R. 2311)

House version - $1 million

Senate version - $750,000

‘-
Capability of Wilmington District, ACOE (fiscal 2002) - $1.35 million

‘-
Optimal Time Line



Now to October 1, 2002 – complete pre-construction planning and engineering



October 1, 2002 – designation of project as “new start”

October 1, 2002 to January 1, 2003 – execution of formal Project Construction Agreement between ACOE and local sponsor Dare County (65% - 35% cost sharing agreement)



January 2003 to October 1, 2004 – acquisition of necessary lands and rights-of-way


November 15, 2004 – construction and nourishment actually begin

‘-
Consequence of Delay in Funding – Nourishment will be pushed back one year to at least November 15, 2005”

Town Manager Fuller informed the Board that he would also provide updated information on the Manteo dredging project. 

TOWN MANAGER FULLER – REQUEST FROM ROANOKE SOUND SHORES PROPERTY OWNERS
Town Manager Fuller reviewed a request with the Board from the Roanoke Sound Shores property owners for a “no wake zone”.

Town Manager Fuller stated further that, historically, no wake zones are established by the Wildlife Resources Commission; he requested that the Board direct staff, through the Public Safety Department, to meet with Wildlife Resources and determine if there is a need for a “no wake zone” in this area. 

It was Board consensus to agree with Town Manager Fuller’s recommendation that staff meet with the Wildlife Resources Commission to determine if there is a need for a “no wake zone” in the Roanoke Sound Shores.

TOWN MANAGER FULLER – GATOR ATV PROCURED FOR MULTI-USE PATH

Town Manager Fuller stated that the Board would be receiving a proposed Town Code amendment for consideration to allow for governmental vehicle (Gator ATV) use on the multi-use pedestrian path.  The vehicle would be used to roll back automated carts. 

TOWN MANAGER FULLER – MOUNTAIN-TO-SEA TRAIL

Town Manager Fuller reported that the town’s application for the mountain-to-sea trail has been received by the State and is scheduled to go before the State Commission in September 2001.  If approved, the State has indicated that they would like a dedication ceremony some time in November 2001. 

TOWN MANAGER FULLER – SANITATION/WATER FIGURES

Town Manager Fuller reported that sanitation/water figures continue to fluctuate. 

TOWN MANAGER FULLER – IDENTIFICATION OF WELL SITES IN NAGS HEAD

Town Manager Fuller stated that Dare County has written the town and identified two (2) sites on Wellfield Road in Nags Head as potential well sites.  He stated that one is behind where Nags Head Pond and Nags Head Acres come together and the other one is behind Vista Colony – 90% of this site sits on Britthaven property.  He confirmed with Planning Director Gary Ferguson that both locations will come before the Board for approval.  Town Manager Fuller also noted that both sites will have small pump houses. 

TOWN MANAGER FULLER – YMCA ISSUES

Town Manager Fuller provided an update on YMCA issues.  He said that the YMCA approached the town to act as an intermediate to financing.  He stated that the town offered that if the YMCA defaulted, the town would receive the property, which was not acceptable to the lending institution.  He said further that the YMCA may come to a resolution that if they default, the town acquires the property at 25% below the appraised value.  Mayor Muller stated that the expectation of the YMCA default is very low.  Finance Officer Rhonda Sommer agreed with Mayor Muller.

TOWN MANAGER FULLER – OUTER BANKS VISITORS BUREAU GRANT

Town Manager Fuller confirmed with staff that the Outer Banks Visitors Bureau grant for the third multi-use pedestrian path project contract was signed two (2) weeks ago. 

TOWN MANAGER FULLER – REQUEST FOR CLOSED SESSION

Town Manager Fuller requested a Closed Session to discuss real property and personnel.

MAYOR MULLER – JENNETTE’S PIER

Mayor Muller presented a resolution supporting the State purchase of Jennette’s Pier so that the pier will not be destroyed.  He asked the Board to adopt the resolution as he feels it would benefit both the State and the town. 

MOTION:  Mayor Pro Tem Farah made a motion to adopt the resolution concerning Jennette’s Pier as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Flynn which passed 4 – 1 with Comr. Remaley casting the NO vote.  

The resolution in support of the State purchase of Jennette’s Pier, as adopted, read in part as follows:

“RESOLUTION SUPPORTING THE PURCHASE OF JENNETTE’S PIER BY THE STATE OF NORTH CAROLINA

‘WHEREAS, Jennette’s Pier in Nags Head has provided recreational activities for the citizens and visitors of Nags Head for many years; AND

‘WHEREAS, visiting Jennette’s Pier has become a tradition for many Nags Head citizens and visitors as the place to go for recreational fishing and where many have learned to fish; AND

‘WHEREAS, the acquisition of the property from Gulfstream Street to just north of Jennette’s Pier - by the State of North Carolina - would maintain the area in a minimally developed condition which would benefit the State as well as the town’s citizens and visitors; AND

‘WHEREAS, the acquisition of this property by the State of North Carolina would provide an opportunity for the State to provide access to the beautiful beaches of Nags Head. 

‘NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Nags Head Board of Commissioners strongly supports the acquisition of the property from Gulfstream Street to just north of Jennette’s Pier by the State of North Carolina as very beneficial to the State and to the citizens and visitors of Nags Head. 

‘BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the Nags Head Board of Commissioners request the immediate assistance of Senator Marc Basnight to support and facilitate the immediate acquisition of the Jennette’s Pier property by the State of North Carolina.”

MAYOR MULLER – TOWN MANAGER CONTRACT

Mayor Muller distributed the final contract for the Town Manager to Board members.  He asked the Board to authorize the contract with Town Manager Fuller.  

MOTION:  Mayor Pro Tem Farah made a motion to authorize the Town Manager’s contract as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Murray which passed unanimously.  

The contract with the Town Manager is on file in the Town Clerk’s office.

MAYOR MULLER – REQUEST FOR CLOSED SESSION

Mayor Muller requested a Closed Session to discuss the acquisition of real property. 

MAYOR MULLER – NCLM ANNUAL CONFERENCE

Mayor Muller encouraged Board members to attend the NCLM Annual Conference to be held in Asheville in October 2001. 

MAYOR MULLER – DOT DIRECTIONAL SIGNS

Mayor Muller asked Town Manager Fuller to talk to DOT concerning traffic directional signs. 

MAYOR MULLER – ORDINANCE CONCERNING SPECIFIC BREEDS OF DOGS

Mayor Muller stated that he recently received a letter from a property owner who owns property in Vista Colony asking the Board to adopt an ordinance to ban specific breeds of dogs.  He said that if interested, he will forward the information to Board members.

MAYOR MULLER – PROTECTION OF VEGETATION

Mayor Muller stated that he will be forwarding information to Board members concerning protecting vegetation at building sites. 

MAYOR MULLER – HOUSE LEGISLATION FOR LOCAL OPTION SALES TAX 

Mayor Muller said that Board members may have seen correspondence from Sen. Basnight requesting the town’s support for the House proposal to remove reimbursement for inventory tax and for intangibles tax to replace with ½ cent local option sales tax.  Mayor Muller stated that he would be supporting this proposal and he asked for Board input.

MAYOR MULLER – MILITARY AIR SPACE AND OPERATIONS

Mayor Muller discussed with Board members recent articles concerning military air space and operations.  He would like to see a presentation scheduled to brief the Board on the military’s plans and to provide an opportunity for comment.

Town Manager Fuller explained that staff has been in contact with Oceana and Deputy Town Manager Rhonda Sommer attends quarterly meetings. 

Ms. Sommer reported that she recently spoke with Captain Zoble from Oceana who is soon being reassigned.  She has requested that he come and speak to the town.  She noted that this presentation would probably take place during the week and would be an evening meeting.  

MAYOR MULLER – MIKE KELLY’S ISSUE CONCERNING OCEANFRONT HOTELS/MOTELS

Mayor Muller noted that he would soon be looking into the issue brought forward by Mike Kelly:  the loss of oceanfront hotel/motels. 

COMR. REMALEY – FYI ITEM CONCERNING POSITION DESCRIPTIONS

Comr. Remaley noted the position descriptions in the FYI section of the Board packages.  He confirmed with Chief Cameron that the Assistant Fire Chief position was the same grade as the Assistant Police Chief.  He also noted that he would like to see the Assistant Fire Chief position be required to be a town resident.

It was Board consensus to authorize the job descriptions as proposed and to advertise the  Assistant Fire Chief position with a town residency “pending”. 

Mayor Muller noted that he would eventually like to see staff take a broader look at the issue of requiring certain positions to be town residency. 

MAYOR PRO TEM FARAH – DARE COUNTY TOURISM BOARD

Mayor Pro Tem Farah reported that the Dare County Tourism Board is actively trying to find participants in a real property acquisition program; they are even looking at the possibility of the Tourism Board purchasing property for entities. 

MAYOR PRO TEM FARAH – GOVERNMENT ACCESS CHANNEL TRAINING

Mayor Pro Tem Farah stated that Government Access Channel training will soon be scheduled.  He noted that each participating community will have a representative trained on the equipment. 

MAYOR PRO TEM FARAH – GOVERNMENT ACCESS CHANNEL EMERGENCY OPERATIONS

Mayor Pro Tem Farah reported that Dare County has purchased equipment to be located in the Emergency Operations Center to be used to interrupt regular Channel programming during emergencies.  Town Manager Fuller noted that the procedure can only be activated when the Control Group has declared a State of Emergency. 

COMR. FLYNN – FESTIVAL OF THANKSGIVING

Comr. Flynn expressed the need for Festival of Thanksgiving volunteers.  She requested that Board members inform Michelle Gray of any potential volunteers.

CLOSED SESSION

MOTION:   Comr. Murray made a motion to enter Closed Session to discuss real property and personnel issues.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Farah which passed unanimously.  The time was 12:40 p.m.

OPEN SESSION

The Board re-entered Open Session at 1:15 p.m.  Mayor Muller noted that no final actions were  taken during Closed Session; the Town Manager was given direction concerning land acquisition and personnel issues. 

TOWN MANAGER FULLER – THANK YOU TO BOARD

Town Manager Fuller thanked the Board for their support and approval of his contract. 

TOWN MANAGER FULLER – WATERWORKS SITE ISSUES

Town Manager Fuller noted the following concerning Bill Meredith’s Waterworks site:  an overload of equipment in the right-of-way was recently reported; yesterday the equipment was moved out of the right-of-way.  Mr. Meredith is renting more equipment than he is permitted for.  Town Manager Fuller noted that discussions continue between Mr. Meredith and staff. 

TOWN MANAGER FULLER – JOE MAIONE

Town Manager Fuller informed the Board that Joe Maione has mentioned to him about the  slowness of staff in working with Dr. Claypoole.

TOWN MANAGER FULLER – JEAN WINSLOW’S HOUSE

Town Manager Fuller noted that one of the houses pointed out by the Ruffalos, the Jean Winslow house behind Kelly’s Restaurant, is in fact an illegal duplex and staff is proceeding.  

COMR. REMALEY – RUFFALO CASE

Comr. Remaley reported that he has been deposed in the Ruffalo case.

ADJOURNMENT

MOTION:  Mayor Pro Tem Farah made a motion to adjourn.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Murray which passed unanimously.  The time was 1:21 p.m.
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Carolyn F. Morris, Town Clerk
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